
NEWARK AND SHERWOOD DISTRICT COUNCIL 
 

Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Civic Suite, Castle House, Great North 
Road, Newark,  NG24 1BY on Thursday, 6 March 2025 at 6.00 pm. 
 

PRESENT: Councillor J Hall (Chair) 
Councillor L Tift (Vice-Chair) 
 
Councillor N Allen, Councillor A Amer, Councillor A Brazier, Councillor 
L Brazier, Councillor C Brooks, Councillor I Brown, Councillor R Cozens, 
Councillor S Crosby, Councillor L Dales, Councillor A Freeman, 
Councillor S Forde, Councillor P Harris, Councillor S Haynes, Councillor 
R Holloway, Councillor J Kellas, Councillor J Lee, Councillor K Melton, 
Councillor S Michael, Councillor D Moore, Councillor E Oldham, 
Councillor P Peacock, Councillor C Penny, Councillor M Pringle, 
Councillor P Rainbow, Councillor N Ross, Councillor S Saddington, 
Councillor T Smith, Councillor M Shakeshaft, Councillor M Spoors, 
Councillor P Taylor, Councillor T Thompson, Councillor T Wendels and 
Councillor T Wildgust 
 

APOLOGIES FOR 
ABSENCE: 

Councillor D Darby, Councillor P Farmer, Councillor R Jackson and 
Councillor K Roberts 

 

55 NOTIFICATION TO THOSE PRESENT THAT THE MEETING WILL BE RECORDED AND 
STREAMED ONLINE 
 

 The Chair advised the Council that the meeting was being recorded and streamed 
online in accordance with usual practice. 
 
Councillor J Lee advised that he would be recording parts of the meeting. 
 

56 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST BY MEMBERS AND OFFICERS 
 

 The interests previously declared by Members in Agenda Item No. 17 – Minutes for 
Noting – were noted. 
 

57 MINUTES FROM THE MEETING HELD ON 11 FEBRUARY 2025 
 

 AGREED that the minutes of the meeting held on 11 February 2025 be approved as 
a correct record and signed by the Chair (Councillor J Lee abstained from 
voting).  

 
58 COMMUNICATIONS WHICH THE CHAIR, LEADER, CHIEF EXECUTIVE OR PORTFOLIO 

HOLDERS MAY WISH TO LAY BEFORE THE COUNCIL 
 

 The Chair thanked everyone that had attended her Civic Service last month which had 
been a great success and informed the Council of her plans for the ‘Shine a light on 
the District’ event in which she would embark on a challenge to travel to every corner 
of the District on foot and by bike to raise monies for her chosen charities.  
 
The Vice-Chair informed Members that she had represented the Council at the 



Nottinghamshire County Council ‘Day of Reflection’, to remember those that had lost 
their lives during the Covid-19 pandemic 
 
The Leader of the Council provided an update on Local Government Reorganisation 
following a meeting he had attended by all Nottinghamshire Council Leaders, Chief 
Executives, and PWC who had been commissioned to provide independent analysis of 
what reorganisation could look like, based on local evidence in line with the 
government’s criteria for the creation of unitary authorities. It had been agreed that 
all the Nottinghamshire local authorities would continue to work together in line with 
the interests of residents and keep three options open as to how unitary authorities 
could be configured.  Those options would form the debate at the Extraordinary 
Council meeting which had been convened for 19 March 2025.  The Chief Executive 
added that he would arrange two briefing sessions for Members on 10 and 11 March 
2025 to update further on the latest position.  
 
The Leader also informed Council that Newark, including Balderton, had been selected 
by the government to develop plans for up to £20m in funding to help drive growth 
over a ten-year period.  The ‘Plan for Neighbourhoods’ scheme was a £1.5 billion 
government investment in 75 local areas across the country.  He reported that plans 
for an initial four years of investment would need to be submitted to the government 
by the winter this year, with delivery funding to commence in April 2026. He 
confirmed that more details would be made available to Members in due course. 
 
The Portfolio Holder for Housing informed the Council that the Housing Community 
Chest had been rebranded and renamed and officially launched as “Grant for Local 
Opportunities and Wellbeing” “GLOW”.  The grant scheme ran in the same way as the 
Community Chest and was available to Members and Community Groups throughout 
the year. More details regarding this could be obtained from the Tenant Engagement 
Team.  The Portfolio Holder also congratulated the ICT Business Unit, who were 
finalists for the Housing Technologist Awards, for their work on housing project 
management.   
 

59 QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC AND COUNCIL 
 

 In accordance with Rule Numbers 3.3.2 and 3.3.3, two questions had been submitted 
to the Council, one by a member of the public and one by Councillor J Lee.  Details of 
the questions put forward and the response given by Councillors R Cozens and 
Councillor P Taylor are attached as Appendix A to the minutes.   
 

60 REVENUE BUDGET AND COUNCIL TAX SETTING FOR 2025/26 
 

 The Council considered the report of the Leader of the Council relating to the Revenue 
Budget and Council Tax Setting for 2025/26. 
 
The report indicated that, in setting the level of Council Tax for 2025/2026, it was 
necessary to consider the requirements of the Council Tax Collection Fund for 
2025/2026.  This incorporated the District Council’s Council Tax Requirement, Parish 
Council Precepts and the Council Tax requirements of Nottinghamshire County 
Council, the Nottinghamshire Police & Crime Commissioner and the Nottinghamshire 
Fire & Rescue Service. 



 
The Cabinet, at its meeting held on 18 February 2025, recommended that the District 
Council’s Net Budget Requirement for 2025/26, should be £20,900,860. 
 
It was reported that all Parish Council precepts had been received and totalled 
£4,091,219.49.  The individual Parish Council precepts were set out in the report. 
 
Nottinghamshire County Council had set a precept on Newark & Sherwood District 
Council’s Collection fund for 2025/2026 of £80,936,000. The Nottinghamshire Police & 
Crime Commissioner had set a precept on Newark & Sherwood District Council's 
Collection fund for 2025/2026 of £12,649,587.43 and the Nottingham and 
Nottinghamshire Fire & Rescue Service had proposed a precept on Newark & 
Sherwood District Council’s Collection fund for 2025/2026 of £4,152,875.36. 
 
In accordance with Rule 3.4.3 (b) written notice had been received that an 
amendment would be proposed and seconded. Councillor J Kellas accordingly 
proposed and Councillor S Michael seconded that: 
 
“As outlined in Section 3 of the report, that the revenue estimates for 2025/26 and 
schedule of fees and charges, as submitted in the Council’s Budget book be approved 
subject to the following changes as outlined below: 
 
1.0 Council reduces the proposed increase in council tax from the maximum 

increase allowable of 2.99%, to a lower and more conservative increase of 
1.94%, whereby: 
 

1.1 Proposal 3(g) will change to £8,484,323 being the amount at 3(c) less the 
amount at 3(d) plus the amount at 3(e) less the amount at 3(f) calculated by the 
Council as the net Council Tax requirement for the year. 
 

1.2 Proposal 3(h) will change to £198.60 being the amount at 3(g) above divided by 
the amount at 2(a), calculated by the Council in accordance with Section 34(2) 
of the Act, as the basic amount of its Council Tax for the year for dwellings in 
those part of its area which no special item relates. 
 

1.3 Proposal 3(j) will change to £294.37 being the amount at 3(g) above plus the 
amount at 3(i) divided by the amount at 2(a) calculated by the Council in 
accordance with Section 31B(1) of the Act, as the basic amount of its Council Tax 
for the year. 
 

1.4 Proposal 3(f) will change to £316,301 being the original proposal for 3(f) less the 
difference between the original proposal for 3(g) and the amended 3(g) as 
above.  

 
2.0 The revenue estimates for 2025/2026 and schedule of fees and charges, as 

submitted in the Council's Budget book be approved subject to removing the 
requested funding of £45,000 at row 6 of paragraph 3.23 of the Budget Book to 
‘support the action plan for Motion for the Ocean’ recognising that: 
 

2.1 The discussion during item 11 of the Cabinet agenda paper on Tuesday 21 



January 2025 acknowledged that this Council has already completed an 
impressive amount of work in this area. The discussion included a 
congratulatory message from an Ocean Expert and Co-founder of motion for the 
ocean who outlined how incredibly proud they are of all that this Council has 
achieved with trailblazing work, and as a leading light in this area. 
 

2.2 Item 11 of the Cabinet agenda paper on Tuesday 21 January 2025 clarified that 
other funds are proffered for activities around the commitment to increase 
ocean literacy. 
 

2.3 Item 11 of the Cabinet agenda paper on Tuesday 21 January 2025 clarified that 
the £45,000 was to finance a touring theatre company to perform an experience 
of the ocean to all primary schools in the district, without assessing anticipated 
uptake, desire from local schools, alignment to curriculum, development of life 
skills, or measurable outcomes to demonstrate value for money. 

 
3.0 Council allocates the sum of £39,000, funded by the removal of the £45,000 at 

paragraph 2.0 of this amendment to establish a pilot Members Ward Fund for 
the financial year 2025-26, whereby each individual member is allocated a sum 
of £1,000 to support charities, community groups and public bodies working 
within their wards for the benefit of residents. 

 
4.0 Council allocates the sum of £6,000, funded by the removal of the £45,000 at 

paragraph 2.0 of this amendment for further tree planting within the district, 
including tree planting for flood alleviation schemes to assist in preventing 
future flooding”. 

 
Members debated the proposed amendment, during which the Leader of the Council 
advised that he was supportive to levy a lower Council tax at 1.94%. Therefore, a 
recorded vote (in accordance with Procedure Rule 5.4) on Paragraphs 1.0 of the 
amendment was taken as follows: 
 

Councillor  Vote 

Neil Allen  For 

Adrian Amer  For 

Alice Brazier  For 

Lee Brazier  For 

Celia Brooks  For 

Irene Brown  For 

Rowan Cozens  For 

Susan Crosby  Abstain 

Linda Dales For 

Simon Forde  For 

Andy Freeman  For 

Jean Hall  For 

Peter Harris  Against 

Simon Haynes For 

Rhona Holloway For 

Jack Kellas  For 



Johno Lee  For 

Keith Melton  Abstain 

Sylvia Michael  For 

David Moore  For 

Emma Oldham  For 

Paul Peacock  For 

Claire Penny  For 

Mike Pringle  For 

Penny Rainbow  For 

Neil Ross  For 

Sue Saddington  For 

Maurice Shakeshaft  For 

Tom Smith  For 

Matthew Spoors  Against 

Paul Taylor  For 

Tina Thompson  Abstain 

Linda Tift  For 

Timothy Wendels  For 

Tim Wildgust  For 

 
The proposed amendments at Paragraph 1.0 were therefore AGREED with 30 votes 
for, 2 against and three abstentions.  
 
A second recorded vote in respect of Paragraph 2.0 of the amendment was taken as 
follows: 
 

Councillor  Vote 

Neil Allen  For 

Adrian Amer  Against 

Alice Brazier  Against 

Lee Brazier  Against 

Celia Brooks  Against 

Irene Brown  For 

Rowan Cozens  Against 

Susan Crosby  Against  

Linda Dales For 

Simon Forde  Against 

Andy Freeman  Against 

Jean Hall  Against 

Peter Harris  Against 

Simon Haynes For 

Rhona Holloway For 

Jack Kellas  For 

Johno Lee  For 

Keith Melton  Against 

Sylvia Michael  For 

David Moore  Against 

Emma Oldham  Against 



Paul Peacock  Against 

Claire Penny  Against 

Mike Pringle  Against 

Penny Rainbow  For 

Neil Ross  Against 

Sue Saddington  For 

Maurice Shakeshaft  Against 

Tom Smith  For 

Matthew Spoors  Against 

Paul Taylor  Against 

Tina Thompson  Against 

Linda Tift  Against 

Timothy Wendels  For 

Tim Wildgust  For 

 
This amendment was therefore declared lost with 13 votes for and 22 against. Given 
this amendment was lost, the elements contained on Paragraphs 3.0 and 4.0 to the 
amendment were nullified with no vote being required.  
 
In accordance with Rule 3.4.3 (b) written notice had been received that a further 
amendment would be proposed and seconded. Councillor J Lee accordingly proposed 
and Councillor M Spoors seconded that: 
 
“Council approves the proposals under Section 3 of the report, subject to the addition 
of £19,500 for the establishment of a Councillor Community Fund. This initiative 
would provide each elected member with £500 per year over the next two years to 
support local projects and initiatives within their respective wards. This addition to be 
funded from the Change Management Reserve. 
 
The rationale for the amendment being: 
 
1. Direct Community Benefit 
- This amendment enables elected members to allocate funds to initiatives that reflect 
the specific needs of their communities. 
- It ensures a fairer and broader investment across the district. 
2. Increased Local Engagement 
- By distributing funds to councillors, local residents will have a greater say in how 
public money is spent. 
- This strengthens community engagement and ensures investments align with local 
priorities. 
3. Addressing Resident Concerns 
- This amendment ensures taxpayer money is spent in alignment with public 
sentiment and community needs. 
4. Long-Term Positive Impact 
- The Councillor’s Community Fund supports sustainable, localised investment, 
allowing each elected member to back projects that benefit their constituents. 
- Examples include local sports clubs, community centres, small infrastructure 
improvements, and grassroots initiatives”. 
 



This amendment, on being put to the meeting was declared lost with 15 votes for and 
20 against. 
 
The Council considered the substantive motion proposed by Councillor P Peacock and 
seconded by Councillor R Cozens and it was AGREED (with 33 votes for, 1 against and 
1 abstention) that Council: 
 

(a) note the proposals under section 2 of the report; 

(b) approve the proposals under section 3 of the report, subject to the agreed 
amendment at paragraphs 1.0 - 1.4 as proposed by Councillor J Kellas, and the 
consequential amendments to the Council report and budget book; 

(c) note section 4, 5 and 6 of the report; 

(d) note the proposal in section 7 of the report; and 

(e) note the determination in section 8 of the report. 

(The full revised recommendations are set out as Appendix B to these minutes). 
 
In accordance with Procedure Rule No. 5.6.1, a recorded vote was taken as follows: 
 

Councillor  Vote 

Neil Allen  For 

Adrian Amer  For 

Alice Brazier  For 

Lee Brazier  For 

Celia Brooks  For 

Irene Brown  For 

Rowan Cozens  For 

Susan Crosby  Abstain 

Linda Dales For 

Simon Forde  For 

Andy Freeman  For 

Jean Hall  For 

Peter Harris  Against 

Simon Haynes For 

Rhona Holloway For 

Jack Kellas  For 

Johno Lee  For 

Keith Melton  For 

Sylvia Michael  For 

David Moore  For 

Emma Oldham  For 

Paul Peacock  For 

Claire Penny  For 

Mike Pringle  For 

Penny Rainbow  For 

Neil Ross  For 



Sue Saddington  For 

Maurice Shakeshaft  For 

Tom Smith  For 

Matthew Spoors  For 

Paul Taylor  For 

Tina Thompson  For 

Linda Tift  For 

Timothy Wendels  For 

Tim Wildgust  For 

 
 

61 CAPITAL PROGRAMME BUDGET 2025/26 TO 2028/29 
 

 The Council considered the report of the Deputy Chief Executive / Director – 
Resources and Section 151 Officer which set out the proposed the General Fund 
Capital Programme for the period 2025/26 to 2028/29.  Following the Cabinet’s 
consideration of the Capital Programme at its meeting on 18 February 2025 and in 
accordance with Financial Regulation 6.2.3, the final programme was recommended 
to Council for approval.  Attached as Appendix 1 to the report was the report 
submitted to the Cabinet on 18 February 2025 which detailed the resources available, 
the Council’s existing committed programme and the priority schemes identified.  
 
The General Fund Capital Programme for 2025/26 to 2028/29 proposed investment of 
£51.240m over the 4-year programme. The major schemes in the programme were 
set out in the report. 
 
AGREED (with 33 votes for and 1 vote against, Councillor K Melton being absent for 

the vote) that: 
 

a) the General Fund schemes shown in Appendix A to the report be 
approved as committed expenditure in the Capital Programme; 
 

b) the Capital Programme be managed in accordance with Financial 
Regulation 6.2.3; 

 
c) in accordance with the delegation to the Section 151 Officer in the 

Council’s Constitution to arrange financing of the Council’s Capital 
Programme, the Capital Programme for the financial years 2025/26 
to 2028/29 be financed to maximise the resources available, having 
regard to the provisions of the Local Government and Housing Act 
1989 and subsequent legislation; and 

 
d) any changes above the limit delegated to the Section 151 Officer (i.e. 

£10,000), either in funding or the total cost of the capital scheme, be 
reported to the Cabinet for consideration. 

 
62 2025/26 TO 2028/29 MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL PLAN 

 
 The Council considered the report of the Deputy Chief Executive / Director – 

Resources and Section 151 Officer which sought approval for the Council’s Medium 



Term Financial Plan (MTFP) for the four financial years between 1 April 2025 and 31 
March 2029 (2025/26 to 2028/29).  The main aims of the MTFP were to deliver the 
Council’s Community Plan objectives, clearly present the Council’s current predictions 
of its financial position, and to enable Members to make decisions which ensured the 
Council’s financial sustainability. Updating the MTFP was an essential pre-requisite to 
the annual budget setting process. 
 
The MTFP showed that the Council was able to set a balanced budget for 2025/26 but 
would need to reduce expenditure and/or increase income in order to mitigate future 
anticipated shortfalls in funding.  The Council would need to continually consider how 
best to manage demand for its services, as well as continually monitoring and 
reviewing how best to deliver services. 
 
In accordance with Rule 3.4.3 (b) written notice had been received that an 
amendment would be proposed and seconded. Councillor J Kellas accordingly 
proposed, and Councillor S Michael seconded that: 
 
 “Council approves the Medium-Term Financial Plan (MTFP) for the four financial 
years between 1 April 2025 and 31 March 2029 (2025/26 to 2028/29) subject to an 
amended annual increase of 1.94%, hence replacing the 2.99% annual increase 
proposed within the original report with a 1.94% annual increase as per previous 
iterations of the MTFP”. 
 
Given the debate and subsequent decision on the revenue budget, Cuncillor Peacock 
indicated his support for the amendment, which on being put to the meeting was 
declared carried with 34 votes for and 1 against. 
 
In accordance with Rule 3.4.3 (b) written notice had been received that a further 
amendment would be proposed and seconded. Councillor J Lee accordingly proposed, 
and Councillor M Spoors seconded that: 
 
“Council approves the MTFP for 2025/26 to 2028/29, subject to the addition of 
£19,500 in 2026/27 for a Councillor Community Fund”. 
 
On being put to the meeting this amendment was declared lost with 2 votes for, 31 
against and 2 abstentions. 
 
The Council considered the substantive motion proposed by Councillor P Peacock and 
seconded by Councillor R Cozens, as amended, and it was AGREED (with 33 votes for 
and 1 against - Councillor A Brazier not being present at the time of the vote) that 
Council approves the MTFP for the four financial years between 1 April 2025 and 31 
March 2029 (2025-26 to 2028-29) subject to an amended annual increase of 1.94%, 
hence replacing the 2.99% annual increase proposed within the original report with a 
1.94% annual increase as per previous iterations of the MTFP. 
  

63 TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY 2025/26 
 

 The Council considered the report of the Deputy Chief Executive / Director - 
Resources and Section 151 Officer which sought approval for the Treasury 
Management Strategy, which incorporated the Borrowing Strategy, Investment 



Strategy and Treasury Prudential Indicators, which had all been updated in 
accordance with latest guidance and in line with legislative requirements.  The 
strategies were attached as Appendix A to the report. The Audit & Governance 
Committee had considered all of the strategies at their meeting held on 18 February 
2025 and recommended these to Full Council for approval. 
 
Councillor P Harris raised a concern around the increase maturity structure of 
borrowing by 10% given the high interest period. As Chair of the Audit & Governance 
Committee, Councillor R Holloway advised she would respond to those concerns.  
 
AGREED (with 34 votes for and 1 against) that Council approves:  
 

a) the Treasury Management Strategy 2025/26, incorporating the 
Borrowing Strategy and the Annual Investment Strategy, contained 
within Appendix A to the report; 
 

b) the Treasury Prudential Indicators and Limits, contained within 
Appendix A to the report; and 

 
c) the Authorised Limit Treasury Prudential Indicator contained within 

Appendix A to the report.  
 

64 CAPITAL STRATEGY 2025/26 
 

 The Council considered the report of the Deputy Chief Executive / Director – 
Resources & Section 151 Officer which sought approval for the Capital Strategy 
2025/26 which incorporated the Minimum Revenue Provision Policy and Capital 
Prudential Indicators, updated in accordance with latest guidance and with legislative 
requirements.  The strategies were attached as appendices to the report.  The Audit & 
Governance Committee had considered the proposed Capital Strategy 2025/26 at 
their meeting held on 18 February 2025 and recommended it to Full Council for 
approval.  
 
AGREED (unanimously) that Council approves: 
 

a) the Capital Strategy 2025/26 contained at Appendix A to the report; 
 

b) the Capital Prudential Indicators and Limits for 2025/26, contained 
within Appendix A to the report; 

 
c) the Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) Policy Statement as 

contained within Appendix C to the report, which set out the 
Council’s policy on MRP; and 

 
d) the Flexible Use of Capital Receipts Strategy, contained within 

Appendix D to the report. 
 

65 INVESTMENT STRATEGY 2025/26 
 

 The Council considered the report of the Deputy Chief Executive / Director – 



Resources & Section 151 Officer which sought approval for the Investment Strategy 
2025/26 which met the requirements of statutory guidance issued by the Department 
of Levelling Up, Housing & Communities. The Audit & Governance Committee had 
considered the proposed Investment Strategy 2025/26 at their meeting held on 18 
February 2025 and recommended it to Full Council for approval.  
 
Councillor P Harris asked what were the risks associated with equity investment and 
how that would be monitored and sustained. Councillor R Hollway agreed to provide a 
written response. 
 
AGREED (unanimously) that Council approve: 
 

a) the Non-Treasury Investment Strategy 2025/26 attached as 
Appendix A to the report; and 
 

b) the Investment Prudential Indicators and Limits for 2025/26, 
contained within Appendix A to the report.  

 
66 PAY POLICY STATEMENT 2025/26 

 
 The Council considered the report of the Director – Customer Services & 

Organisational Development which sought approval of the Pay Policy Statement 
(attached as Appendix A to the report) for 2025/26.  In accordance with Section 38(1) 
of the Localism Act 2011, the Council was required to produce a Pay Policy Statement 
for each financial year. The Cabinet, at their meeting held on 18 February 2025, 
recommended the Pay Policy Statement to the Council for adoption.  
 
It was noted that the pay award for 2025/26 was still to be finalised but once agrees 
the Pay Policy Statement would be revised to reflect new pay rates. In addition to 
issues on pay, the report also refereed to ongoing challenges around recruitment and 
retention.  
 
AGREED (unanimously) that the Pay Policy Statement for 2025/26 be approved.  
 

67 COUNCIL TAX SECOND HOME PREMIUM AND SHORT-TERM EMPTY DISCOUNT 
 

 The Council considered the report of the Deputy Chief Executive / Director – 
Resources & Section 151 Officer which provided an update on the current position 
relating to second homes in the District and enabled Members to consider options to 
charge a premium on these properties. It also enabled Council to consider changing 
the discount available for short-term empty properties. 
 
In a report to Cabinet on 6 December 2012, it was agreed to implement a local 
discount of 100% for vacant (empty and unfurnished) properties for a maximum 
period of up to four weeks and thereafter no discount.  It was also agreed to remove 
the 10% discount for second homes and levy the full 100% charge. As of 1 December 
2024, the Council was levying second home charges for 183 properties in respect of 
the 2024/25 charge period.  
 
The proposal was to apply a 100% second home premium (the maximum permitted 



level) with effect from 1 April 2026.  The proposal would best support Council and 
Government policy in helping to reduce the number of empty homes by giving the 
highest incentive to owners to bring the properties back in to use, by either selling or 
renting the property. 
 
Members referred to the Council still being able to apply some discretion in terms of 
these charges given there would always be exceptional circumstances to consider.    
 
AGREED (unanimously) that: 
 

(a)  the position in relation to second homes and short-term 
 empty properties be noted;  

 

(b)  approve a levy on second homes with effect from 1 April 2026, 
in line with recent legislative changes and to amend the 
discount for short-term empty properties from 1 April 2025.  

During the debate of this item, the Chair indicated that the meeting duration had 
expired. Therefore, in accordance with Rule 2.7.2 a motion to continue for a further 
hour was put to the Meeting and agreed. 
 

68 NOTICES OF MOTION 
 

 Warmer Homes in Newark and Sherwood 
 
In accordance with Rule No. 3.4.3 Councillor K Melton moved and Councillor M Spoors 
seconded a motion to the following effect: 
 
Council notes that:  
1. The incoming Labour Government has announced a plan to ensure it  
can … “ 
lift over one million households out of fuel poverty by  
consulting on boosting minimum energy efficiency standards for all  
renters by 2030, delivering warmer homes and cheaper bills.”  
Minister for Energy Consumers Miatta Fahnbulleh – November 2024  
2. In October 2024 … “The National Wealth Fund (NWF), Barclays, and  
the Lloyds Banking Group partnered to provide loans for social  
housing energy efficiency projects. The loans are intended to help  
housing associations meet their net zero targets and improve the  
quality of life for residents.”  
3. The MCS* Foundation, whose vision is to “Make every home in the UK Carbon free 
…” is working with our East Midlands Regional organisation N2D2 and the regional 
mayor, Claire Ward, to help establish decarbonisation projects in the East Midlands.  
4. Newark and Sherwood District Council has initiated a few small-scale grant-aided 
projects to decarbonize some social homes. However, a date has not yet been set for 
the decarbonization and insulation of the majority of our 5500 social homes.  
 
Council reaffirms its commitment to using the UN Sustainable Development  
Goals as a guide, and roadmap, for generating Local Action that works towards  
achieving the UN SDGs. 



  
In view of the accelerating speed of global over-heating and the consequent  
impact of extreme weather events (e.g. very cold winters), plus the availability of 
funding streams which mean decarbonisation and insulation  
work should now be undertaken without all capital expenditure responsibility falling 
to a Local Authority, this Council now resolves:-  
 
A.  To instruct the Director of Housing Health and Wellbeing to  
      investigate accelerating decarbonisation of NSDC  
      housing stock and incorporating decarbonisation of NSDC housing stock into the 

Council’s decarbonisation objectives across the District.  
B.  To instruct the Director of Housing Health and Wellbeing to explore  
      available funding options to fulfil objective A as soon as possible.  
C.   To investigate the implications of all NSDC new build social housing  
       in the District being built to net zero carbon standards.  
 
(*MCS = Microgeneration Certification Scheme) 
 
In accordance with Rule 4.6.1 Councillor P Peacock moved and Councillor J Kellas 
seconded an amendment to the motion as follows: 
“That this Council now resolves to: 
 
A. To continue to investigate accelerating decarbonisation of NSDC housing stock and 

incorporating decarbonisation of NSDC housing stock into the Council’s 
decarbonisation objectives across the District.  

B. To continue to explore available funding options to fulfil objective A as soon as 
possible.  

C.  To investigate the implications of all NSDC new build social housing  
      in the District being built to net zero carbon standards.  
D. To establish a Policy & Performance Improvement Committee working group to 

assess progress on A, B and C and receive findings from the ongoing work of the 
Carbon Trust and to make recommendations to Cabinet from those findings.” 

 
As the mover of the original motion, Councillor K Melton indicated his acceptance of 
the amendment which therefore became an alteration of the motion in accordance 
with Rule 4.7.1 and was debated by the Council.  
 
The altered motion, on being put to the vote, was agreed unanimously. 
 

69 MINUTES FOR NOTING 
 

69a CABINET - 18 FEBRUARY 2025 
 

69b POLICY AND PERFORMANCE IMPROVEMENT COMMITTEE - 10 FEBRUARY 2025 
 

69c POLICY AND PERFORMANCE IMPROVEMENT COMMITTEE - 17 FEBRUARY 2025 
 

69d PLANNING COMMITTEE - 13 FEBRUARY 2025 
 

69e AUDIT AND GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE - 19 FEBRUARY 2025 



 
 
Meeting closed at 9.31 pm. 
 
 
 
Chair 


